
Certified Professional Guardianship Board 
Annual Planning Meeting 

Monday, April 11, 2016 (9:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m.) 
SeaTac Office Center, 18000 International Blvd., Suite 1106, 

SeaTac, WA 

Members Present Members Absent 
Judge James Lawler, Chair Ms. Barbara West 
Commissioner Rachelle Anderson Ms. Amanda Witthauer 
Ms. Rosslyn Bethmann 
Dr. Barbara Cochrane UW Guardianship Certificate Program 
Mr. Jerald Fireman Ms. Kate Lorenzen 
Judge Gayle Harthcock 
Mr. Bill Jaback Staff 
Ms. Victoria Kesala Ms. Shirley Bondon 
Commissioner Diana Kiesel Ms. Kathy Bowman 
Dr. K. Penney Sanders Mr. Christopher Fournier 
Ms. Carol Sloan Ms. Carla Montejo 

Ms. Kim Rood 

1. Welcome, Introductions and Public Comments

Judge James Lawler welcomed all present for the public comment and dialog portion of 
the meeting in Lower Plaza (LP) 16 at 9:00 a.m.  Board Members each took a moment 
to introduce themselves.  

Following the discussion of a number of topics introduced by members of the public, 
Judge Lawler called a break at 11:00 a.m. and informed everyone that the regular 
Board Meeting would convene at 11:15 a.m. in Suite 1106.  
Written comments provided by the public are located at the end of these minutes. 

2. Meeting Called to Order

Judge Lawler called the regular Certified Professional Guardianship Board meeting to 
order at 11:15 am. 

3. Chair’s Report

Judge Lawler entertained a motion to approve the minutes of the March 13, 2017 

meeting. A motion to approve the minutes was made and seconded.  There were no 

corrections or additions.  The minutes were approved.  Ms. Bethmann abstained as she 

was not present at the March 13, 2017 meeting. 
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Motion: A motion was made and seconded to approve the March 13, 2017 
meeting minutes.  The motion passed.  Ms. Bethmann abstained. 

 
 4. UW Guardianship Certificate Program Update 

 
Kate Lorenzen, program manager for the UW Guardianship Certificate Program was 
present to report updates made to improve the three courses, including new articles and 
a review and revision of online course information.  She reported that there continues to 
be a consistent pool of qualified applicants for Certificate Program. The Board inquired 
how applicants are informed about board requirements for certification.  Ms. Lorenzen 
noted that the UW informs applicants during informational sessions that the UW 
Guardianship Certificate Program is independent of guardianship certification and 
applicants are encouraged to apply to the Board for guardianship certification before 
taking the UW Guardianship Certificate Program. Staff explained that the Board had 
recently approved guidelines about the credit score needed for certification. Staff 
agreed to share that guidance with Ms. Lorenzen.  

 
      A board member encouraged UW to give applicants a realistic outlook of the actual 

business of being a CPG, both timewise and financially. Staff recalled developing a list 
of tips that should help to provide a realistic outlook and agreed to send the tips to Ms. 
Lorenzen who was encouraged to give this information to applicants before they begin 
the Guardianship Certificate Program.  

 
Ms. Lorenzen asked board members if they thought that too many applicants were 
completing the guardianship certificate program or if more guardians were needed. 
Board members indicated that more qualified guardians were needed.  A board member 
inquired if UW would consider revising the program to include electronic delivery of the 
in-person portion of the Certificate Program in eastern Washington.  Ms. Lorenzen 
recalled having both quality and connectivity issues when UW attempted distance 
training in the past and stated that UW wasn’t optimistic that they could address the 
technology challenges at this time. 
 
Judge Lawler asked and Ms. Lorenzen confirmed that the program covers “after death” 
issues such as probate, final reports and closing the guardianship.  Ms. Lorenzen 
announced that Roxanne Ray will now be the new program manager.   
 
Staff explained that a bill had been dropped and then not pursued during the Legislative 
Session that would have made the curriculum for the Guardianship Certificate Program 
public information.  Apparently some members of the public wanted full access to the 
curriculum, which UW did not provide because the training materials were considered 
proprietary and thus exempt from release. 
 

 5. Executive Session (Closed to Public) 
 

 6. Reconvene and Vote on Executive Session Discussion (Open to Public) 
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Applications Committee 
On behalf of the Applications Committee, Mr. Jaback presented the following 
applications for Board approval.  Members of the Applications Committee abstained. 

 
Motion: A motion was made and seconded to approve Ilie Burcheci’s application 

for certification, conditional upon completion of the UW Guardianship 
Program.  The motion passed. 

 
Motion: A motion was made and seconded to approve Kathrine Cooley’s 

application for certification, conditional upon completion of the UW 
Guardianship Program.  The motion passed. 

 
Motion: A motion was made and seconded to deny Charles Hall’s application for 

certification, due to lack of demonstrated financial responsibility and for 
failure to disclose information.  The motion passed. 

 
Motion: A motion was made and seconded to approve Julie Johnson’s application 

for certification.  The motion passed. 
 

Motion: A motion was made and seconded to approve Nicole Jordan’s application 
for certification, conditional upon completion of the UW Guardianship 
Program.  The motion passed. 

 
Motion: A motion was made and seconded to approve Michael Parrott’s 

application for certification, conditional upon completion of the UW 
Guardianship Program.  The motion passed. 

 
 

 7. CPGs with Multiple Grievances 
 

Staff explained that several CPGs had four or more pending grievances.  Staff was 
becoming concerned and was trying to determine if a different investigative process 
should be developed for these circumstances.  To address their concerns, staff 
requested guidance from the Board.  Following discussion, the Board decided that 
CPGs with multiple grievances should follow the regular investigation process. 
 

 8. Ethics Advisory Opinions  
 

Staff reported that board members had agreed to discuss reconvening the Ethics 
Advisory Committee. Staff provided a brief history of Ethic Advisory Opinions. 
Generally, Ethics Advisory Opinions should be case specific, fact-based and apply to a 
single person.  Standards of Practice are written more broadly.   

 
Ethics Advisory Opinions are usually not binding, but if followed, can provide evidence 
of an individual’s intent to follow a recognized process.  The opinion and name of the 
requestor for an advisory opinion cannot be withheld per administrative public records 
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regulation GR 31.1. A board member indicated that they were not sure that the Board 
should be involved in writing ethics advisory opinions.  This seemed inconsistent with 
the Board’s regulatory mission.  Staff referred the Board to Attachment E of the meeting 
materials.  There is a conflict between Regulation 301.3 and GR 31.1, regarding 
whether the name of the requestor could be withheld.  This conflict and others have not 
been corrected because the Board is reluctant to make changes to the SOPs; however, 
GR 31.1 supersedes Regulation 301.3. 
 
9. Proposed Standard of Practice Posted for Public Comment 
 
WINGS submitted a proposed standard of practice that would prohibit a CPG from 
serving as the court-appointed guardian in a case he or she investigated as a Title 11 
GAL.  The Board published this proposed SOP for comment.  Comments were all over 
the board.  Most respondents believed CPGs should not serve as the court-appointed 
guardian in a case he or she investigated as a Title 11 GAL.  However, some 
recognized that many courts feel they have no other options due to the shortage of 
individuals qualified and willing to serve as a guardian in rural counties.  Judge Lawler 
stated that it is incumbent on the courts to assure that the reason for assigning 
guardianship to a GAL is well documented in the record.  The Board took no action on 
the proposed standard of practice. 
 

 10. Grievances 
 
Staff presented the annual 2016 Grievance Report to the Board.  Judge Lawler 
confirmed that while the number of grievances closed in 2016 is higher than usual, the 
number of grievances received in 2016 was also higher.  The new Diversion process 
was discussed, with the Board asking about the timing, and status of agreements with 
mediators and auditors.  Staff reported that the program was on track and would begin 
with court reporting audits, which can be done in house.  Approximately 35 grievances 
have been determined as appropriate for diversion or dismissal.   
 

 11. Disciplinary Regulation 500 
 
After spending approximately five years revising Regulation 500, the Board is now 
ready to post it for public comment.  Because the changes are significant, using tracked 
changes was not possible.  The regulation would not be readable if tracked changes 
was used, so a clean copy and a side-by-side comparison of the existing regulation and 
the proposed regulation will be posted for public comment.  Comments will be accepted 
at any time on sections, although discussion will focus on specific sections that are 
identified in the schedule provided.   

 
 12. Wrap Up and Adjourn 

 
Judge Lawler thanked AOC Extern Christopher Fournier for his work with the Board.  
Mr. Fournier’s externship will come to an end on May 4.  As there was no other 
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business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:25 pm.  The next Certified Professional 
Guardianship Meeting will take place via teleconference on May 8, 2017 at 8:00 am. 

 
Recap of Motions from April 10, 2017 Meeting 

Motion Summary Status 

Motion:  A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes of 
the March 13, 2017 teleconference.  The motion passed.  

Passed 

Motion:  A motion was made and seconded to approve Ilie Burcheci’s 
application for certification, conditional upon completion of the UW 
Guardianship Program.  The motion passed. 

Passed 

Motion:  A motion was made and seconded to approve Kathrine 
Cooley’s application for certification, conditional upon completion of the 
UW Guardianship Program.  The motion passed. 

Passed 

Motion:  A motion was made and seconded to deny Charles Hall’s 
application for certification due to lack of demonstrated financial 
responsibility; and due to failure to disclose information.  The motion 
passed. 

Passed 

Motion:  A motion was made and seconded to approve Julie Johnson’s 
application for certification.  The motion passed. 

Passed 

Motion:  A motion was made and seconded to approve Nicole Jordan’s 
application for certification, conditional upon completion of the UW 
Guardianship Program.  The motion passed. 

Passed 

Motion:  A motion was made and seconded to approve Michael 
Parrott’s application for certification, conditional upon completion of the 
UW Guardianship Program.  The motion passed. 

Passed 

 
Guests Present: Mr. Tom Goldsmith 
   Mr. Mike Parrott 
   Ms. Mindi Blanchard 
   Ms. Claudia Donnelly 

5



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Public Comments 

6



7



8



9



10



11



12



13



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Grievance Status Reports 
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CERTIFIED PROFESSIONAL GUARDIAN GRIEVANCES 
April 30, 2017 

 

 

 

Investigations 2017 2016 2015 2014 2013 Total 

Grievances Needing Investigation:  3/31/2017 16 69 20 12 1 118 

   Resolved w/o ARD or Hearing   [8]        

   Resolved w/ARD       

   Resolved w/Hearing       

New Grievances (Opened Since Last Report) 6      

Grievances Needing Investigation:  4/30/2017 22 61 20 12 1 116 

 

 

Resolutions 2017 2016 2015 2014 2013 Total 

Dismissal – No Jurisdiction       

Dismissal – No Actionable Conduct         

Dismissal – Administrative       

Voluntary Surrender  8     

Admonishment        

Reprimand       

Suspension       

Administrative Decertification       

Decertification       

Closed Since Last Report 0 8 0 0 0 8 
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Pending Grievances Involving Guardians with Multiple Grievances 
April 30, 2017 

1 | P a g e

CPG ID 
Year 

Certifed 
Grievances Year(s) Grievances Received Status 

A 2015 4 2016 (3), 2017 (1) 

B 2011 5 2014 (1), 2016 (3), 2017 (1) 

C 2002 2 2014 (1), 2016 (1) 

D 2010 2 2016 (1), 2017 (1) 

E 2011 2 2015 (1), 2016 (1) 

F 2005 4 2014 (2), 2015 (1), 2016 (1) 

G 2004 2 2015 (1), 2017 (1) 

H 2014 3 2015 (1), 2016 (1), 2017 (1) 

I 2012 4 2016 (3), 2017 (1) 

J 2004 2 2016 (2) 

K 2010 8 2015 (1), 2016 (5), 2017 (2) 

L 2001 3 2014 (1), 2015 (1), 2016 (1) 

M 2011 2 2015 (1), 2016 (1) 

N 2003 2 2015 (2) 

O 2003 3 2015 (1), 2016 (2) 

P 2007 4 2015 (1), 2016 (2), 2017 (1) 

Q 2010 3 2014 (1), 2015 (1), 2017 (1) 

R 2003 2 2016 (2) 

S 2001 2 2016 (2) 

T 2001 9 2015 (1) 2016 (8) 

U 2001 2 2014 (1), 2016 (1) 

V 2007 2 2016 (2) 

W 2007 2 2016 (1), 2017 (1) 

X 2014 3 2015 (1), 2016 (1), 2017 (1) 

Y 2001 2 2016 (2) 

Z 2015 2 2016 (1), 2017 (1) 

AA 2013 2 2016 (1), 2017 (1) 

AB 2010 2 2015 (1), 2016 (1) 

Total 85 
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Pending Grievances Involving Guardians with Multiple Grievances 
April 30, 2017 
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 Year 
Certified 

# of 
Guardians 

 
Before 

UW  
Certificate 
Program 

122 

2001 5 

2002 1 

2003 3 

2004 2 

2005 1 

2006  

2007 3 

2008  

 Total 15 

   

 
UW 

Certificate 
Program 

147 

2009  

2010 4 

2011 3 

2012 1 

2013 1 

2014 2 

2015 2 

 2016  

 Total 13 

 
 
 

Year 
Grievance 

by Year 

2013  

2014 7 

2015 15 

2016 49 

2017 14 
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UW Guardianship Certificate Program  

Contract Renewal 
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Administrative Office of the Courts 
PO Box 41170 

Olympia, WA  98504-1170 
www.courts.wa.gov/programs_orgs/guardian/ 

 
              Certified Professional Guardianship Board 

                             
 
   

 
Date:    May 1, 2017 
 
To:      Certified Professional Guardianship Board 
 
From:  Education Committee 

 
Re:      University of Washington Certificate Program and Continuing Education –   

Contract Renewal  
 
The following is a report with recommendations to the Certified Professional Guardianship 
Board (Board) on the UW Guardianship Certification program based on materials 
received from the University of Washington Continuum College. The Board’s contract with 
the UW ends in August 2017.  The Education Committee has evaluated the program 
offered during the period covered in this contract, October 2014 to May 31, 2017.   
 
Kate Lorenzen, Assistant Director of Academic Programs at the UW Continuum College 
provided the following attached documentation: 
 

 2016 UW Guardianship Certificate Revision 

 CPG Board Handout April 2017 

 UW Guardianship Certificate Course Summary Reports 

Guardian 101 Autumn Term 2014 Leesa Arthur 
Guardian 101 Autumn Term 2014 Jamie Shirley 
Guardian 102 Winter Term 2015 Kathryn Sanders 
Guardian 103 Spring Term 2015 Kathryn Sanders 
Guardian 101A Autumn Term 2015 Jamie Shirley 
Guardian 101A Autumn Term 2015 Kathryn Sanders 
Guardian 102A Winter Term 2016 Jamie Shirley 
Guardian 103A Spring Term 2016 Jamie Shirley 
Guardian 103A Spring Term 2016 Kathryn Sanders 
Guardian 101A Autumn Term 2016 Jamie Shirley 

 

 Exit Survey Open Ended Questions Prog 4623 Spring 2015 

(Part I and II)  

 Exit Survey Statistics for Prog 4623 Spring 2015 

 Guardian 101A Jamie Shirley Comment Package Autumn 2015 
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Discussion of UW Materials: 
 
2016 UW Guardianship Certificate Revision 
This document summarizes the scope of work that was needed to revise the UW 
Guardianship Certificate program for 2016 to 2017.   
 
CPG Board Handout April 2017 
The program provided information on Enrollment Statistics, Student Demographics, 
Course Evaluations, Travel Stipend, Curriculum Review, Instructors, and addressed 
Information about the CPG Profession.   
 
The Curriculum Review explains that for the 2016-2017 year the school has 
implemented a full program revision of the curriculum and course flow to ensure that 
everything is “up-to-date”, accurate and consistent.  An increased use of video 
recordings and online tools have also been added. 
 
UW Guardianship Certificate Course Summary Reports 
 
Ms. Lorenzen explained that program management felt that there was an inconsistency 
with providing both numeric and narrative evaluations for both instructors for 2014-15. 
The program shifted away from doing any narrative in 2015-16.  Ms. Lorenzen also 
explained that in 2016 the program tried to lessen the burden on students by having 
them evaluate Ms. Shirley only in the Autumn, and Ms. Arthur only in the Winter.  The 
program did have the students evaluate both instructors in the Spring.  She stated that 
in the future, the program will go back to evaluating both instructors each quarter.  Ms. 
Lorenzen indicated that no narrative evaluations were returned for Ms. Shirley’s class in 
the Autumn of 2016.  She also pointed out that the University of Washington Continuing 
Education program does not make instructor or program evaluation mandatory, so often 
only a small percentage of student’s complete evaluations. 
 
Ms. Lorenzen did not provide copies of numeric evaluations for all instructors for each 
quarter in which these instructors were purportedly evaluated.  AOC requested the 
evaluations and Ms. Lorenzen said that staff would look for them, but nothing further 
was provided.  The school only provided narrative evaluations for two classes.  These 
were given in 2015.   
 
Generally, most student scores for the courses were in the higher ratings of Excellent, 
Very Good and Good.  The UW reported the median rating of the four global summative 
items on each course summary report.  AOC took the median of those ratings, which 
was 3.9.  “Very Good” was a 4, so this rating was between “Good” and “Very Good”, 
very close to the higher rating.  The UW also addressed the median ratings for the 
courses in the hand-out provided to the Board at its April meeting, where the average 
scores were also quite high, ranging from 3.4 and 4.9.   
 
AOC prepared rating summaries of all of the UW course summaries, focusing on the 
areas needing improvement.  It has set out the ratings in the “Fair”, “Poor”, and “Very 
Poor” areas.  Factors that received two or more ratings have been highlighted.  AOC 
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also added comments regarding the ratings at the end of each form, which are included 
in the materials.  
 
The following received multiple lower ratings in multiple class evaluations: 

 Availability of extra help when needed. 

 Use of class time. 

 Reasonableness of assigned work. 

 Clarity of student responsibilities and requirements. 

 Evaluative and grading techniques. 

 Amount you learned. 

 
Exit Survey Open Ended Questions Prog 4623 Spring 2015 
 
Instructor 1 
 
Ten individuals out of twenty-four class members submitted narrative responses to ten 
open-ended questions.  These questions were not identical to those in the exit 
questionnaire given at the end of the Spring class, although the information sought was 
similar.   
 
Those students responding provided various comments, with little commonality.  
However, the comments were similar to responses given to other questions, or in the 
comments made to the questions posed at the end of the Autumn Term.  These 
responses are set out in the discussion on the Autumn Term comments below.  
 
The first question was “What do you wish had been included in the program but was 
not?”  Students wished for more practice oriented material, such as cases that could be 
worked on together during live classes.  One student said that he or she would like 
more field trips to the court house.  A student requested set office hours for instructors, 
either by phone or online. 
 
The second question was “For any program aspects that did not meet your 
expectations, please describe your most important concern”.  One student commented 
that some guests spoke at excessive length.  Some students wanted more class 
discussion, while others felt that it was more valuable to have instruction.  
 
One student felt there were errors in the homework materials students were given, and 
faulted the program for not teaching more about the legal requirements imposed on 
guardians.  One response indicated that some updating of course materials was 
needed.  There was also one comment that the “website organization was difficult”.  
This concern was raised by only one student.  It should be noted that these comments 
were made prior to the course revision of 2016-2017.  It is unknown if these concerns 
are now addressed.  
 
The next question that solicited information about the course was “Which of the 
instructors in this program, if any, exhibited truly outstanding performance and would 
you recommend that they be recognized for a teaching excellence award? “This 
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question did not appear in the Autumn questionnaire, nor was there any question which 
solicited similar information.  Students indicated that both Instructors 2 and 3 were 
excellent instructors.  
 
The last question soliciting comment on the strengths and weaknesses of the course 
was “[W]e welcome additional comments that will assist us in future offerings of the 
program.”  One student commented that CPGs she contacted for help during the course 
mentioned that the course materials failed to provide enough information about the 
client for decisions to be made on their behalf, and as a consequence that there was a 
lot of “spinning of wheels” in trying to complete an assignment.  This student also 
commented on the guest speakers, indicating that they “did not add value to the 
program”.  Finally, she said that for anyone asking about the program it was her opinion 
it would not be worth the time and investment to start up a business as a sole proprietor 
given the little that could be earned as a CPG. 
 
Comment Cover Sheet Guardian 101A Instructor 2 Autumn 2015 
 
There were thirty-five (35) students enrolled in this class; thirty (30) provided narrative 
responses to a four-question, open-ended questionnaire.   
 
The first question was whether the participant found the class stimulating.  Twenty-two 
(22) answered in the affirmative, five (5) gave a negative response, and three (3) did not 
respond either yes or no (two said “somewhat”).  It appeared from the comments that 
those with more experience found the class less stimulating or challenging.   
 
In response to the question as to what aspects of the class the participants had found 
most useful, four individuals found the “accounting” or other fiscal course content very 
valuable.  One participant said that they would recommend more such material be 
taught in the course.  
 
Two participants felt the field trip was very useful, and another two felt that the ethics 
discussions were particularly helpful.  There were comments indicating that speaker 
discussions regarding their experiences with clients were helpful and that they would 
like more such information, but other participants felt that anecdotal information was a 
waste of their time.  Some liked class discussions, but others commented that often 
discussions were too lengthy and not necessarily on point. 
 
Some participants liked the “multi-modal” aspect of the instruction, with some “live” 
classroom time and some online learning.  Some wanted more class time, and others 
less.  Some commented on the geographic barrier presented by having classes held 
only in Seattle. 
 
In response to an inquiry as to what aspects of the class detracted most, several 
participants (four) felt that the classroom was too noisy.  Apparently the class was held 
near a child care early learning center.   
 
One respondent said that the public program materials, including information on long 
term care, needed updating.  Several wanted more information about the time 
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demands, of both of the course and of individual assignments.  Several respondents 
commented on the fact that they were working and had multiple demands on their time.  
 
Some respondents felt that there was too much “legalese”.  The recommendation had 
been made by students at the time of the last program review in 2014 that advance 
instruction on terms used in the class (and field) be given to better equip class members 
to understand.  See Recommendation below regarding a “glossary”. 
 
Education Committee Recommendations and Requests 

      Evaluations 

 Use consistent evaluation tools (both numerical and narrative) over time and in 
all classes.  Provide these to the Board.  

 Advise Board how evaluations are carried out, including steps taken to increase 
their return (e.g. last class day, online?).  For example, exit evaluations could be 
given prior to the end of the last in-person class with time allowed to complete 
the forms.  

      Instruction 

 Students continue to express concern that class time is not used well.  Identify 
and prepare guests speakers to better meet the program goals.  Instructors need 
to better guide and monitor the speakers and student discussion.  As in the last 
Board recommendations, the program should establish and re-enforce student 
grounds rules for in-class presentation.   

 Students in the 2015 sessions continued to voice concern about errors in the 
materials and the need for updates.  In addition, students felt that the homework 
assignments lacked information necessary to complete the assignments in a 
reasonable period of time.  The numerical evaluations also reflect student 
concern about insufficient clarity as to student responsibilities.  The program is to 
better prepare students for the time commitments involved and develop more in-
depth factual background for case problems. 

 The program apparently did not timely implement the CPGB’s May 2014 
recommendations to review and revise materials, and instead initiated 
implementation for the 2016-2017 course year, such that it is not possible to 
determine the effectiveness of these changes.  The program is to act promptly to 
implement Board’s recommendations.   

 Students also said that the website organization was problematic.  The UW 
Continuum program is to report to the Board its understanding of the concern 
and steps taken to address it.  

 Both students and program management commented on the students’ desire to 
know more about the nuts and bolts of guardianship work and the economic 
feasibility of the career.  More information about accounting, fiscal management 
and feasibility, and record keeping is to be provided.  Describe what steps are 
being taken to emphasize practical aspects of guardianship work. 

 The Board was unclear as to the nature and goals of group work assignments 
that students commented on.  If this information is not included in the course 
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syllabus (requested in an April 25, 2017 email) provide an explanation about 
what group work assignments are required, their learning outcomes, rationale for 
group versus individual work, and steps taken to ensure that evaluations of group 
work also reflects individual performance.  

 Students recommended that a glossary be developed and provided to students 
so they share a common vocabulary.  Students continued to voice concern about 
“legalese”.  Advise the Board on steps taken to develop a glossary, including 
timelines for its completion and steps for enhancing student awareness of and 
access to this resource.  

 Identify procedures used to facilitate interactions with students needing 
assistance (e.g. office hours, in-person or phone based appointments). Students 
should be informed about these procedures at the beginning of each course. 
Each instructor will set procedures to facilitate individual student contact for 
assistance and will share these with students at the beginning of each course.  

 Given that some students wanted more connection with other students, explain 
to the Board what systems are in place for students to communicate with one 
another, and what additional opportunities will be provided for students to 
connect, e.g. interested students sign up for lunch groups on live class days.  

Proposal: 
 
That the University of Washington Continuum College provide a response to the 
Board’s recommendations and requests within three months of receipt. 
 
That the University of Washington Continuum College report on implementation within 
one year of receipt of the Board’s recommendations.  
 
That the University of Washington Continuum College provide resumes for all 
instructors, syllabus for all courses, and student evaluations of all courses completed to 
that point six months in advance of the expiration of the contract.  
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